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MINUTES


SEPTEMBER 6, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:34 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
Acting Fire Marshall Brandvold, City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Financial Services Manager Cooper, City Manager Holstine, Fire Chief Myers, Police Sergeant Rucker, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Human Resources Specialist Suiasig-Sid, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Panza proposed adding an announcement about the Oyster Point interchange ribbon-cutting under “Mayor/Council Matters.”  He noted the ribbon-cutting ceremony is scheduled for Friday, September 30, at 11:30 a.m.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Elliott Katz, veterinarian, President, In Defense of Animals, distributed some materials before addressing the Council.  Rather than debating whether animal testing is good or bad, he suggested that Brisbane focus on attracting companies using technologies that do not use animal testing.  He drew attention to the list of companies engaged in biomedical research and testing that does not harm or kill animals.

Dr. Katz provided copies of an article from the Pacific Sun about a multi-million-dollar research center in Marin County specializing in non-animal-based technologies, tissue cell cultures, and liver flukes used to fight age-related diseases like Alzheimer’s, Parkinson’s, and cancer.  He said the company tries to work with computer models as much as possible.  Only rodents, insects, and worms are used in testing, but no dogs, cats, monkeys, or other animals.  Dr. Katz noted the article quotes him as an animal advocate and identifies him as a “good guy.”

Dr. Katz urged the City of Brisbane to take a proactive approach in inviting specific kinds of bioresearch companies that do not harm or kill animals.  He noted his information packet also includes information on animal research activities at UCSF. 

Jo Chamberlain, Green Party of San Mateo County, said she was pleased to be in Brisbane and appreciated the spectacular natural beauty of the community.  She quoted from the platform of the Green Party of California, which advocates ending all animal experimentation and using funds for bioresearch using non-animal procedures.  Ms. Chamberlain expressed support for the comments made by Dr. Katz.  She urged Brisbane to look for companies that do cell-based assays and other non-animal testing.  

Ms. Chamberlain recommended reviewing the “Guide for Care and Use of Laboratory Animals” and other applicable guidelines.  She noted the quality of care lab animals receive is largely dependent on the kind of caretakers they have.  She suggested holding public forums on this issue rather than suppressing dialogue.   

CM Panza commented that many people seem to misunderstand what the City is considering.  He clarified there is no plan to attract biotech research; in fact, he noted, the City is trying to impose new restrictions rather than open the way for animal-based research. 

CM Bologoff noted the issue came up because of a proposal that involved animal research. 

PRESENTATIONS


A.
Multiple-Alarm Wildland Fire on August 26, 2005

Fire Chief Myers provided a briefing on the recent wildland fire and the North County Fire Authority’s response.  He said the fire began on a Friday at about 11:00 p.m., and the first engine crew to arrive found about a quarter-acre of burning grass on the hillside behind 150 West Hill Place.  Although there was no immediate threat to any structures, the wind conditions at the time raised concerns about the fire spreading into the town, and separate fire started a few blocks away as a result of a downed power line.  Chief Myers said the first engine crew requested a second alarm, and additional resources arrived.  The fire eventually went to three alarms, and it took about 45 minutes to contain the blaze.

Chief Myers showed a map of the area and pictures of the fire.  He said the fire probably started at the power line and burned southward down the hill.  He noted 12 engine companies, 3 support companies, 9 chief officers, and about 47 crew members fought the fire.

Chief Myers explained that for a first alarm, North County Fire Authority dispatches three engines and two battalion chiefs; a second alarm entails three more engines, larger crews, and dispatch services; and a third alarm brings larger four-wheel-drive engines that can pump water while moving and even more crews.

Chief Myers said he was pleased to report that the August 26 fire caused no injuries or property damage.  He noted the North County Fire Authority will seek reimbursement from PG&E, and PG&E will pursue the individual responsible for knocking down the power line.  

CM Bologoff commended the fire services for doing a good job fighting the fire.

CM Panza asked about the specific site of the second fire, and Chief Myers pointed out the location on the map.  He said the second fire was much smaller and took about 10 minutes to extinguish.

CM Barnes asked if the City had obtained a smaller, more maneuverable fire engine yet.  Chief Myers said it usually takes 10 to 12 months to build such a vehicle; he added that the new engine should be ready in October or November.

Mayor Richardson thanked Chief Myers for his presentation and expressed her appreciation to the fire crews for their quick and effective response.


B.
Drug Discovery, Development, and Regulatory Requirements for Animal Data

CM Barnes gave a slide presentation about the role of animal testing in medical research and drug development.  He noted Brisbane is considering making animal research a conditional use in its trade-commercial zoning districts.  CM Barnes stated that biotech, pharmaceutical, and stem cell research all require animal testing, and making animal testing a conditional use could effectively ban biotech industries from locating in Brisbane.

CM Barnes explained how biotechnology is different from pharmaceutical and stem cell research.  He noted biotechnology starts with genes, then attempts to determine how the expressed enzymes or proteins work in the human body, pharmaceutical research focuses on modifying chemicals to arrive at a substance that is effective and safe for humans, and stem cell research is cell-based research for the purpose of regenerating tissue or organ function through the use of living cells.  CM Barnes said his presentation would focus primarily on biotechnology and pharmaceutical research.

CM Barnes described the typical way new drugs are developed.  Using in vitro assays, he said, researchers test thousands of compounds to identify their potency, physical properties, and metabolic effects.  He showed an example of a cell-based assay done by Genentech.

He noted that in vitro assays have a number of benefits, including their speed and low cost, but they also have limitations.

CM Barnes said in vivo work, or research involving live animals, is used to test drug absorption, distribution, metabolism, and excretion, as well as safety and toxicity.  As an example, he discussed some new studies involving grafting human breast cancer tissue onto mice.  CM Barnes observed that in vivo research is a more accurate predictor of how drugs will work on humans, but it is much more difficult, time-consuming, and expensive than in vitro research.  He added that in vivo testing is necessary to produce information that cannot be obtained from an in vitro assay.

CM Barnes talked about computer modeling that eliminates animal testing altogether.  He noted computer models are still based on the results of in vitro and in vivo testing, and they can be inaccurate for new drugs or highly complex large molecules.   He added that computer modeling technology is still in its infancy, though.

CM Barnes reviewed some the key regulations governing the drug industry.  He noted FDA guidelines indicate that avoiding discomfort or pain to animals is the foremost consideration in designing experiments that use live animals.  The Centers for Drug Evaluation and Research Handbook encourages researchers to use as few animals as possible and to ensure humane and proper care. 

CM Barnes said industry estimates indicate development of each new drug costs between $800 million to $1.25 billion and takes about ten years.  He noted in vitro and in vivo testing usually take two to three years, preclinical testing takes a year, clinical trials in humans take about five years, and the FDA regulatory approval process usually takes about two years.  CM Barnes described some of the FDA’s requirements for approving new drugs.  He pointed out that in vivo research is needed to meet the FDA’s safety requirements when applying for an investigational new drug application.

CM Barnes noted that of the 29 FDA-approved drugs for breast cancer, he found references on the FDA’s web site that animal testing was performed on all but two.  He added that almost all drug companies use in vitro testing first, followed by the more expensive in vivo work.  He read a press release from Geron, a Menlo Park company, talking about heart stem cell research involving rats.

Mayor Richardson thanked CM Barnes for his presentation.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1268 - $ 323,508.59

CM Bologoff asked for an explanation of the third item on Page 24, a payment to McClure Electric.  Finance Director Schillinger explained that the payment covers the cost of providing electricity and telephone service to the police trailers that were just installed.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve Payment Register No. 1268.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider update on San Bruno Avenue/Bayshore Boulevard Traffic Improvements and provide direction to staff

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted that when this project was discussed by the City Council at the August 15 meeting, Council requested the staff to review two items:  construction of the southbound Bayshore Boulevard acceleration lane and the feasibility of installing a right turn lane at the San Bruno stop sign.  

Mr. Breault indicated the cost of the southbound acceleration lane would be $100,000, and the cost of the ultimate improvements for the entire intersection would be about $180,000.  

Mr. Breault reported that he consulted Kimley-Horn and Associates, a traffic engineering firm, regarding the right turn lane at the San Bruno stop sign, but it was determined that it would be impossible to configure the intersection to safely provide two side-by-side turn lanes.  He suggested that the Council consider other alternatives, and he drew attention to the list of options on Page 4 of the staff report.  Mr. Breault described each option and welcomed direction from the Council.

CM Panza observed that the City cannot afford to do the ultimate improvements at this point, and even doing just the southbound acceleration lane would be very expensive.  A large part of the reason for the modifications at the intersection had to do with drivers turning onto San Bruno Avenue from Northbound Bayshore Boulevard carrying excessive speed up San Bruno Avenue and installing the fence of delineators seems to have solved some of that problem.    He said most complaints about the intersection center on the tightness of the left turn from Bayshore onto San Bruno, Because moving the stop sign northward creates an awkward turn there, CM Panza suggested considering moving the stop line back where it was.  He noted the line can be moved northward when the other intersection improvements are done.

Mr. Breault explained that keeping the stop line where it is or moving it back 2 to 5 feet achieves the City’s goal of traffic-calming at that intersection.  He recommended moving the line back 2 to 5 feet.  He added that moving the line back 12 feet will allow cars to turn faster, but it will not create an unsafe condition, so that alternative is also acceptable.

Mayor Richardson agreed that the current position of the stop line forces drivers to make an awkward turn onto Bayshore.  Mr. Breault noted the City needs to balance traffic safety with the concerns of drivers.

CM Bologoff reported that he has received a number of calls about the intersection.  He said callers question the need to make any changes at the intersection and prefer the configuration that was there before.  CM Bologoff expressed his opinion that without separate turn lanes, moving the stop sign back will not help.

Mayor Richardson said she received a call just before the meeting asking why this matter was not referred to the Traffic Advisory Committee.  Another caller also recommended removing the stop line.  Mr. Breault noted this matter has come to the Council’s attention several times, and the City Council opted not to refer the matter to the Traffic Advisory Committee.  He added that the original purpose of that group was to deal with parking issues, but the committee’s charge was later expanded to include any issues referred by the City Council or the City Engineer.

CM Barnes expressed support for CM Panza’s proposal to move the left turn lane from San Bruno Avenue onto Bayshore back to the original limit line.  CM Bologoff concurred.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to direct the staff to move the limit line back to its original position.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

City Manager Holstine suggested determining if there was Council consensus on any of the other options.  

Mr. Breault noted the City is working on an ordinance that would allow in-lieu fees instead of street widening on certain projects, so more funds may become available for necessary improvements.  He said staff will be prioritizing a list of desired improvement projects, and this project will be included on that list.

CM Panza noted there had been concern that drivers will cut the corner and drive over the island to enter the southbound Bayshore lanes.  He said he has noticed a general slowdown of traffic at the intersection, so people might be accepting the change now.  For that reason, he questioned the need for Option S1, the additional delineators.  CM Panza commented that S2 is too expensive, and S3 has already been addressed.  He said he did not see the purpose of S4.

Mayor Richardson commented that S4 would make sense only in conjunction with S1 and S2.  Other Councilmembers agreed.

Councilmembers concluded there was little more that could be done to improve the intersection until more funds were available.

CM Barnes asked about the possibility of moving the northbound border of the southwestern island to create an extra turn lane at the stop sign.  Mr. Breault responded that staff feels that moving the island without the acceleration lane will encourage more jockeying for position and unsafe lane changes.

Referring to the ultimate project plan, CM Barnes observed that the left turn from San Bruno onto Bayshore will still be a sharper turn than currently exists.  Mr. Breault noted the striping and curbs might have to be adjusted to widen San Bruno a bit and make the turn less awkward.  He added that a signalized intersection will result in longer waiting times for people on San Bruno.

CM Panza commended Mr. Breault and the staff for being so responsive to citizen complaints.


B.
Consider award of contract for Tunnel Avenue Overhead Bridge Replacement Project

CM Panza made a motion to approve the contract award, with the more expensive light standards.  

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault advised that all bidders were asked to bid on both kinds of lights, and a change order will be issued once a contract is awarded.

CM Bologoff said he preferred the Caltrans lights.  He recommended spending the extra money for other purposes.  CM Bologoff added that he supported the project in any case.

Mr. Breault expressed his appreciation to the staff for their hard work on the plans and specifications.  He noted six firms submitted bids, and the bottom four were very close to each other.

CM Bologoff asked when work would begin, and Mr. Breault said construction will start in October.  CM Panza noted the earth work and embankments need to settle for some period of time before the bridge can be built on top.

The motion was seconded by CM Barnes and carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Consider update on the Safe Routes to Schools (SR2S) survey and recommendations that Council direct the Brisbane Pedestrian Bicycle Committee to participate in the SR2S review process and prioritizing the development of a pedestrian access plan

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that Safe Routes to Schools (SR2S) is a state and federal program to encourage kids to walk and bike to school and to make those routes safe.  He noted the staff has been working with the local school districts on this effort.  

Mr. Breault noted the responsibilities described in the bylaws established for the Brisbane Pedestrian Bicycle Committee include having a committee representative participate on the SR2S advisory committee, along with the two school principals, the City Engineer, and a Police Department representative.  He said this working group would hold public meetings, define projects, and work on grant applications.  He welcomed direction from the Council as to which committee member should join the advisory committee.

CM Panza recommended that the Council’s representative on the Pedestrian Bicycle Committee serve on the advisory committee.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by Mayor Richardson, to appoint CM Barnes to participate in the Safe Routes to Schools review process as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present. 

Mr. Breault also recommended that the Bicycle Pedestrian Committee work on developing a prioritized pedestrian access plan for the City.  He discussed pedestrian connections between central Brisbane, the alley walkway, the Bay Trail, and the Old Quarry Road trail.  He noted the link to the northern segment of the Bay Trail will probably not be completed until the Baylands is developed or funds become available from some other source.

CM Barnes said he heard there is a possibility that C/CAG’s TDA Article 3 funds might be combined with MTC funds as part of the next budget cycle.  He noted this would substantially increase the funds available for bicycle and pedestrian projects in the area.  

CM Panza expressed support for the staff’s recommendation that the Bicycle Pedestrian Committee be directed to focus on generating a prioritized list of projects for the City Council’s endorsement.  Other Councilmembers agreed.

CM Panza observed that there were some interesting comments in the SR2S survey.


D.
Provide direction to staff as to which payment schedule the City should use in developing its bond documents related to the City Hall Remodel Project

Finance Director Schillinger presented various bond payment schedule options for financing the $5.2 million City Hall Remodel Project.  He noted the project includes seismic upgrades, redesign and expansion of Police Department facilities, relocating the Parks and Recreation Department staff to City Hall, construction of a community meeting room, and associated improvements.  

Mr. Schillinger noted the staff report provides a detailed chronology of the City Hall Remodel Project, a chart showing bond interest rates since 1980, a summary of projected revenues, and an analysis of how the bond payments would affect the General Fund balance.  Mr. Schillinger described six different bond payment scenarios:  1) a 20-year straight amortized bond, 2) a 20-year bond with capitalized interest, 3) a 20-year bond with capitalized interest and interest-only payments fro two years, 4) a 30-year straight amortized bond, 5) a 30-year bond with capitalized interest, and 6) a 30-year bond with capitalized interest and interest-only payments for two years.

CM Barnes expressed a preference for paying the bonds off as fast as possible to minimize the total amount, but noted this would be reducing the reserves.  He said he did not like capitalizing the interest because that method would increase both the principal and interest paid.  He noted Scenario 6 appears to be the best alternative for maintaining reserves at about 50 percent.

CM Panza observed that the City needs to look at total cost as well as out-of-pocket expenditures each year.  He noted the least expensive way of funding the project would be to pay as much as possible up front, but that will deprive the City of funds for other programs and will deplete reserves.  He agreed with CM Barnes that Scenario 6 would be the most prudent option to maintain reserves and preserve the City’s capital, especially given current low interest rates.  CM Panza added that he was skeptical about predictions that the economy will improve significantly in the foreseeable future.

CM Bologoff supported keeping City reserves as close to 50 percent as possible.  He noted there are a number of unknowns facing the City, including the amount of revenues the state is likely to take away in the coming years.  He said he favored a funding method that will not impact services the City provides to the community.

Mr. Schillinger noted Scenario 6 will allow the City to maintain a 50 percent reserve and minimize payments.  He stated that for this reason, Scenario 6 is the most affordable option.

CM Barnes asked if there would be a prepayment penalty.  Mr. Schillinger responded that there would be a prepayment penalty until Year 10.  If the City decides to repay the bond before then, the money could be placed in escrow, or the City could pay higher interest for a shorter time.

Mayor Richardson invited comments from members of the public.

Ron Colonna, Brisbane, commented that the difference between Option 1 and Option 6 is about $2.5 million over the payment term.  He noted another option the City should consider is reducing the size of the project.  He agreed that some improvements, such as the seismic upgrades and Police Department facilities were necessary for safety, but he suggested eliminating the community meeting room and some of the other items.  Mr. Colonna said Dana Dillworth informed him that Brisbane is among the top 20 cities in terms of bond indebtedness per capita, so it would be prudent for the City to try to reduce its debt.

CM Panza questioned whether deferring the community meeting room would be desirable or less expensive in the long run.  He noted the existing community meeting room is inadequate, and putting the work off for twenty or thirty years would not be fair to the community.  He expressed his opinion that it would be better and less expensive to include the costs of a new meeting room in this bond issue.

CM Panza asked the staff how much a community meeting room would cost.  City Engineer/

Public Works Director Breault estimated the cost at about $900,000 to $1 million.  He said that the current meeting room has plumbing problems, difficult sight lines, and old and unreliable audio-visual equipment.  He added that construction costs twenty years from now will probably be at least 30 percent higher than they are today.

Mr. Schillinger noted the cost of the community meeting room accounts for about 20 percent of the overall bond issue, and eliminating that item would probably save $60,000 to $70,000 per year over a 30-year term.  

CM Bologoff asked exactly what improvements were included in the $1 million cost.  Mr. Breault replied that the work was divided into phases to minimize disruptions to staff.  He noted the building cannot be occupied during construction because the project entails dropping the ceiling to install new HVAC supply and return lines, seismic upgrades to walls, mechanical and cooling systems, and insulation.  Later phases will involve the south entry and southeast plaza, the lobby area and stairways; remodeling the existing entry on the east side to comply with the current building code and installing an elevator; and then the community meeting room, including all flooring, walls, audio-visual, electrical, and mechanical systems.

CM Bologoff noted that in the early days of Brisbane, the City’s founders built a community meeting room in the City Hall facilities at 44 Visitacion.  He said that in addition to Council meetings, the room was used for interviews, public meetings, and City commissions and committees, and people knew where to go for every meeting.  CM Bologoff expressed his preference for a central meeting place to accommodate all kinds of community groups.  He urged the City to decide once and for all whether to proceed with the City Hall remodel or to abandon it and save the money.

Mayor Richardson expressed her opinion that the City needs a suitable meeting room.  She advocated including it in the remodel project.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to proceed with Scenario 6.  

Ron Colonna again urged the City Council to reduce the project.  He said building a community meeting room would not have to be postponed as long as 30 years, and there might be better places than City Hall.  He suggested considering a separate building large enough to accommodate sporting events, performances, community events, and meetings.  Mr. Colonna pointed out that by the time the City repays the bond principal plus interest, the total outlay will be close to $3 million.  He recommended saving the money and using it at a more appropriate time.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider approval of Marina Green Day Use Policy

Mayor Richardson expressed support for the new policy.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the policy as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on Upcoming Activities

· Department of Public Works Monthly Update
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault provided a list of the Department’s recent activities.  He reported that PG&E is still working on the transmission line along Guadalupe Canyon Parkway and Bayshore, and that project should be finished in October.  He noted the Metropolitan Transportation Commission will be dispatching people to assist with a physical inventory of Brisbane’s roadways to validate the information in the City’s pavement management plan.  He added that this surveying effort is important for future grant applications.  

Mr. Breault said the 2005 pavement overlay bids are due September 8, and work will probably start within a month of that date.  He noted the project will come to the Council at its next meeting.

Mr. Breault advised that there may be some “no parking” signs posted temporarily on recently slurried roads to assist with sand removal.  He explained that after roads are treated with slurry, sand tends to exfiltrate out of the mix and collect along curbs and gutters, and the staff wants to remove that material before it goes into storm drains.

Mr. Breault noted a crew has been relocating fiberoptic line near the Tunnel Avenue Bridge.  He said bridge construction may be starting as early as the first of October, so people will notice some earth movement and construction of embanks.

Mr. Breault said the storm drain work near Margaret will start during the week of September 12.

Mr. Breault noted a contractor has been working on removing and replacing the old pumps at the sewage lift station at the Marina, a project that will be completed in about a week.  He said City crews will be starting annual catch basin cleaning in preparation for the rainy season.

Mr. Breault reported that the Lake Street Pump Station is nearing completion, and the site will be improved with installation of an arbor and some aesthetic elements.

Mr. Breault noted that bottles for sampling lead and copper will be distributed to participating residences during the next week.  Unidirectional flushing of the system will move from GVMID to central Brisbane.  Mr. Breault said the staff will also be testing valves, controls, and water quality.

Mr. Breault advised that upcoming buildings and grounds activities will include irrigation maintenance at the Community Park and the Dog Park, and bids for landscaping at Mission Blue, Bayshore medians, Firth Park, and the Marina parking area. 

CM Bologoff asked if the fire hydrants at the old pump house and Sierra Point and Glen Park were still operable.  He noted that system was designed to serve different zones in town.  Mr. Breault said the two zones are interconnected now at Lake Street.  The rest of the system has pressure-reducing valves that allow water to flow to any zone.  

Mr. Breault explained that the normal way to direct water would be through the SCADA system.  He added that the recent fire knocked out electricity, though, so the SCADA system could not be accessed.  Instead, the staff went to the Golden Aster Pump Station and put all pumps in manual mode to force water into the water tanks serving the hydrants.

CM Panza asked what was entailed in the Kings Road and Margaret storm drain project.  Mr. Breault responded that he sent a copy of the notice to Councilmembers just before the meeting.  He explained that the large watershed feeding Paul and Margaret flows toward the road, so drainage goes down to Kings, and then swings to the south and east, flooding the downhill area.  The City will be installing a slot drain and inlet across the area where Margaret joins Kings Road, with an underground pipe to the downhill side of Kings, running along the guardrail to the catch basins in the canyon near 150 Kings Road.  Mr. Breault said the goal is to capture the surface flow from Kings Road and divert it through an underground pipe system to the canyon.

Mr. Breault said residents of the area will be notified, and the road will have to be closed, except for emergency vehicles.  He recommended that residents with special needs notify the City in advance so appropriate arrangements can be made.

CM Panza said he has been hearing complaints about the condition of gutters on Visitacion.  He recognized that parked cars make sweeping difficult, but he asked the staff to make a special effort to get the gutters cleaned out before the rainy season.  Mr. Breault said staffing constraints and higher priorities make it difficult for the City to do much manual street cleaning.

· Status of Marina Restroom Project
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault reported that the City received one bid on its request for proposals.  He said a geotechnical study needs to be done before drafting the contract, and arrangements have been made with the proposer do that work.  

CM Panza asked if the bid was based on a slab foundation.  Mr. Breault confirmed that the bid was based on a slab on grade.  He added that the project will cost more if piers and beams are needed, and the geotechnical study will provide that information.  

CONSENT CALENDAR
CM Bologoff said he had a correction to Item B and a question about Item C.  Mayor Richardson indicated she had a correction on Item A.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of July 5, 2005

Mayor Richardson noted the first sentence under Item C on the last page was a mistake.  She clarified she was actually talking about succession after the current vice mayor, and she suggested deleting that sentence.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the July 5 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Approve City Council Minutes of August 1, 2005

Referring to the second paragraph on the last page, CM Bologoff said he mentioned a newspaper from Holland rather than the London Times.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the August 1 minutes as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Approve co-sponsorship of recording harpsichord music for a CD at Mission Blue Center

CM Bologoff expressed concern about the City waiving fees for a private enterprise that will profit from CD sales.  CM Barnes noted that the applicant was requesting waiver of the $80-per- hour usage fee for three days at the Mission Blue Center.  He pointed out the waiver will not cost the City anything, but it represents income the City will not receive.  CM Bologoff questioned the public benefit.

JungHae Kim, applicant, stated that she was making the CD’s for their music, not to make a profit.  She clarified that she made no money on her last recording about two years ago.  Ms. Kim noted she has participated in three other performances at the Mission Blue Center and will be playing with the San Francisco Symphony at a sold-out concert in January.  She added that she was planning to donate her CD to the library and to the City, and she requested approval of the co-sponsorship proposal.

CM Bologoff asked if the recording session would be open to the public.  Ms. Kim responded that there will not be an audience at the recording, but master copies of the recording and CD’s will be provided to the library.

CM Panza asked if the proposed event conflicted with other uses.  City Manager Holstine said a couple classes may need to be relocated, but there will be no loss of revenues to the City.  

CM Bologoff asked if any staff time was involved.  Mr. Holstine replied that minimal staff time would be required to open and close the facility.

CM Panza recommended allowing Ms. Kim to use the facility as proposed; he added that the City has nothing to lose, and the presence of fine artists benefits the community.  CM Barnes expressed his opinion that the co-sponsorship was a worthwhile way for the City to support fine arts.

Ms. Kim said that if the co-sponsorship is approved, she will include an acknowledgment on her CD recognizing the City of Brisbane’s support.

Mayor Richardson commented that the City is honored to have an artist wanting to use the Mission Blue Center for a recording.  She wished Ms. Kim fame and success with her CD’s.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the co-sponsorship as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

· Finance Subcommittee

CM Panza noted this items was covered as part of an earlier agenda item.

· Community Walk
Mayor Richardson reminded Councilmembers and the public of the first Citywide walk on  Saturday, September 10, at 9:00 a.m.  She noted Brisbane is launching a major health and fitness effort over the coming months, and the Recreation Department will be kicking off some new initiatives in January.  She said the County has offered to provide free blood pressure testing and tips on healthy eating, and other local health and fitness organizations will be participating.

Mayor Richardson encouraged all interested residents to join her in the walk.


B.
Set date for workshop on Environmental Engineering Peer Review of Baylands Remediation Efforts

Councilmembers agreed to schedule the Baylands Peer Review Workshop on Monday, October 24, beginning at 7:30 p.m.


C.
DTSC Community Advisory Group for the Baylands

CM Barnes recommended that the Council reaffirm its commitment to have a Councilmember serve on the Department of Toxic Substances Control (DTSC) Community Advisory Group (CAG).  He noted Clara Johnson had been appointed to serve as the Council’s representative, but Ms. Johnson resigned from the Council.  She was later appointed to serve as a public member on the CAG, so the Council position remains vacant.

CM Barnes drew attention to his memo detailing the support the City provides to the CAG and urging the Council to insist on inclusion of a Councilmember.  He recommended withdrawing City support from the group if a Council representative is excluded.

Mayor Richardson said she was disturbed to learn that anyone wanted to exclude the Council from a group dealing with a topic of great importance to everyone in Brisbane.

CM Bologoff expressed his opinion that DTSC, rather than the City, should provide support for the CAG if the City Council is denied representation.

CM Barnes said a citizen member of the CAG asked that this matter be agendized for the next CAG meeting.  He promised to keep the Council informed.

At 10:30 p.m., CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to extend the meeting time by another 15 minutes.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Dana Dillworth observed that CM Barnes’ document vilifies her, and she requested an opportunity to correct the errors.  Referring to the his paragraph, she clarified that she cited six specific reasons for not having a Council representative on the CAG:  1) the City, as a responsible party, has a conflict of interest; 2) the City has entered into agreements with Universal Paragon in the past regarding tax deductions; 3) the City stands to receive more than 100 acres of open space; 4) the Redevelopment Agency will be responsible for floating bonds, constituting a financial partnership; 5) the Council will have voting power, while the CAG is merely advisory; and 6) the City has denied access to public documents in the past, a sign of bad faith.

Ms. Dillworth also clarified that all CAG members discussed the issue of a Councilmember replacement and agreed it should wait until after the November election.  She added there was no sense of urgency to replace the Councilmember on the CAG.

Ms. Dillworth noted it was incorrect to imply that Brisbane will have no representation on the CAG if CM Barnes is not included.  She pointed out that two paid City staff people and one Planning Commissioner sit on the four-person CAG governing board.

Ms. Dillworth said she advocated including people from other communities because they presently have no voice on the CAG.  Ms. Dillworth stated that she knows at least one individual from Daly City who expressed an interest in participating.

Ms. Dillworth clarified that she was serving on the CAG as a representative of the public.  She noted the code governing the CAG does not require inclusion of a Councilmember representative.  In fact, she noted, City Attorney Toppel previously advised that “the City has no legally mandated involvement in the operation of the CAG, but may voluntarily elect to participate by designating a representative.”  Ms. Dillworth expressed her opinion that Council representation on the CAG was inappropriate for the reasons she explained.

CM Bologoff said he still believed a Councilmember should be included.  CM Panza commented that it was unfortunate the CAG had already become so political.  He noted a Councilmember representative would only serve as a conduit for communicating with the Council.

Mayor Richardson encouraged DTSC to look carefully at the purpose of the group and make sure it serves the best interests of Brisbane.  She noted having a Councilmember on the CAG would not detract from that goal.  CM Bologoff agreed.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to adjourn to Closed Session.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the Council adjourned to a Closed Session at 10:40 p.m.


A.
Liability Claims, Claimant:  Rodney Caldwell; Kathleen Salvia; Heather, Andrews; Helen Lee, pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.95


B.
Conference with labor negotiator regarding all bargaining units, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957.6

ADJOURNMENT 

At the conclusion of the closed session at 11:05 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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